February 9, 2010

Date

MINUTES OF THE HOUSE AGING AND LONG TERM CARE COMMITTEE

The meeting was called to order by Chairman Bob Bethell at 3:30 p.m. on February 4, 2010, in Room 784 of the Docking State Office Building.

All members were present except:

Representative Owen Donohoe- excused Representative Scott Schwab- excused

Committee staff present:

Doug Taylor, Office of the Revisor of Statutes Iraida Orr, Kansas Legislative Research Department Judith Holliday, Committee Assistant

Conferees appearing before the Committee:

Belinda Vierthaler, State Long-Term Care Ombudsman Mitzi McFatrich, Executive Director, Kansas Advocates for Better Care Tom Laing, Executive Director, InterHab

Others attending:

See attached list.

Chairman Bethell asked for approval of the committee meeting minutes for January 26 and 28. <u>Representative Furtado made the motion, seconded by Representative O'Brien, to approve the minutes of both meetings.</u> <u>The motion carried</u>.

Belinda Vierthaler, State Long-Term Care (LTC) Ombudsman, appeared before the Committee to testify on the purpose of the Long-Term Care Ombudsman program. (Attachment 1) Ms. Vierthaler gave a brief overview of her background prior to assuming the role of State LTC Ombudsman.

Ms. Vierthaler stated the mission of the LTC Ombudsman program is to advocate for the well-being, safety and rights of the residents in LTC facilities located in Kansas as required by the Older Americans Act. Under the program, complaints are investigated and resolved on behalf of residents relating to action, inaction or decisions of LTC facilities; and monitors federal, state and local government laws regarding LTC facilities.

The office provides support and guidance to volunteers, consultation to facilities, and on-going, in-service training and education. Education topics include resident rights, abuse/neglect/exploitation, general program overview, culture change, and family and resident councils. The LTC Ombudsman is one more entity that reminds facilities of their responsibilities to residents and also helps them achieve the goal of assisting residents in attaining the highest possible quality of life.

The Office of the State LTC Ombudsman provides training for each regional and certified volunteer Ombudsman, and provides the Legislature and Governor with an annual report on the types of problems experienced by residents and policy recommendations to solve those problems and improve the quality of care and life in LTC facilities.

Because of the recent budget cuts, the position of Volunteer Coordinator was eliminated, which impacts the ability to provide education to others. The Kansas program is two Ombudsman positions short of the National recommendation of one Ombudsman for every 2,000 residents.

Ms. Vierthaler stated her priority is to: 1) market the program to increase the visibility of the Ombudsman program; 2) increase volunteer recruitment efforts; and 3) address the increased involuntary discharge from LTC facilities.

Ms. Vierthaler stated that it is her hope that the Committee would have a better understanding of the Office of the LTC Ombudsman and how important the program is to the residents of adult care homes throughout the state.

Ms. Vierthaler was asked to explain the term "involuntary discharge." Other than for nonpayment, the term

2/

CONTINUATION SHEET

Minutes of the House Aging and Long Term Care Committee at 3:30 p.m. on February 4, 2010, in Room 784 of the Docking State Office Building.

applies to people who do not want to leave but the facility says they must due to the inability to meet the person's needs. With regard to satellite offices being closed and consolidated in Topeka, Ms. Vierthaler stated that there are several satellite offices open across the state.

Ms. Vierthaler stated that her office hopes to increase visibility by targeting senior centers, universities, and anyone to whom they can talk about the program and function of the LTC Ombudsman. Ms. Vierthaler stated that all of the Ombudsman staff currently serve as Volunteer Coordinators because that position was cut.

Mitzi McFatrich, Executive Director, Kansas Advocates for Better Care, testified in favor of the extension of ombudsman services to persons receiving long-term care but residing outside a licensed facility. (Attachment 2) She expressed gratitude to Representative Tom Sloan who introduced legislation, HB 2242 - State long-term care ombudsman; expanding the authority of the state long-term care ombudsman to advocate for otherwise qualified individuals not in long-term care facilities, to help protect the health and safety of persons receiving long-term care at home. Ms. McFatrich stated that the Ombudsman is uniquely positioned to understand and address the needs of long-term care recipients.

Under the current oversight structure in nursing homes, the Kansas Department on Aging investigates complaints of abuse, neglect and exploitation. The State Long-Term Care Ombudsman advocates on behalf of facility residents at their request. In home settings, Social and Rehabilitation Services (SRS) Adult Protective Services investigates complaints of abuse, neglect and exploitation, but there is no parallel component like the ombudsman for consumer advocacy, and Adult Protective Services does not address long-term care. Other states have passed legislation regarding long-term care ombudsman oversight on behalf of elders and others receiving community based long-term care.

Ms. McFatrich stressed that her agency does not want legislation which mandates to serve without adequate resources, or without a way to offer the protections such legislation was intended to provide.

Chairman Bethell asked Ms. McFatrich if she would be willing to serve on an Advisory Committee with other agencies on this issue and she stated that she would.

Tom Laing, Executive Director, InterHab, testified on his agency's recommendation to broaden the Ombudsman's role to include long-term care settings for persons with developmental disabilities. (Attachment 3) Mr. Laing stated that this expansion of the Ombudsman's role would likely include a fiscal note, but that a well-run Ombudsman's office would certify and utilize volunteers in its work, and that there are numerous persons willing to become trained as active volunteers for Ombudsman assignments.

In response to the question regarding whether there are case managers for persons in the Frail Elderly (FE), Physically Disabled (PD) and Developmentally Disabled (DD) waivers, Mr. Laing stated that there are case managers who, with training, could fill the role of ombudsman in abuse cases. He further stated that all personnel are required by law to report any instance of abuse.

Chairman Bethell asked Mr. Laing if he would be interested in serving on the Advisory Committee and he replied that he would.

The next meeting is scheduled for February 9, 2010.

The meeting was adjourned at 4:15 p.m.

AGING AND LONG-TERM CARE COMMITTEE GUEST LIST

NAME	FIRM REPRESENTED
Mitai Mctachrich	KABC
Sharen Whizer	HIPH
BelindaVikerthale	State LTC Ombudimen
TED HENRY	CAPITAL STRATEGICS.
Jia Reni	Intern for pep. Horst.
Vicilian Helsel	Budget
0, ,	O

Please Sign in Black ink



Mark Parkinson, Governor Belinda Vierthaler, MSW Acting State Long-Term Care Ombudsman Belinda.Vierthaler@da.ks.gov

AGING AND LONG-TERM CARE COMMITTEE TESTIMONY FROM THE STATE LONG-TERM CARE OMBUDSMAN Belinda Vierthaler, MSW February 4, 2010

Representative Bob Bethell, Committee Chair and Members of the Committee, thank you for the opportunity to provide testimony regarding the State Long-Term Care Ombudsman.

The mission of the Office of the Long-Term Care (LTC) Ombudsman is to advocate for the well-being, safety, and rights of residents in LTC facilities located in Kansas. The Ombudsman office assists these residents in attaining the highest possible quality of life.

LTC Ombudsman programs were created in the mid-1970's. The program operates in all 50 states and 2 U.S. Territories as required by the Older Americans Act. The Kansas program was established in 1980. The Ombudsman program is an advocacy program, not regulatory.

The purpose of the LTC Ombudsman program is to investigate and resolve complaints made by or on behalf of residents relating to action, inaction or decisions of LTC facilities. This task is generally taken on by the Regional Ombudsman or by the Certified Volunteer Ombudsman, although serious investigations are immediately referred to the Regional and/ or State Ombudsman.

The Regional Ombudsman also provides support and guidance to the volunteers, provides public education, consultation to facilities and on-going in-service training and education. The topics for educational offerings are endless, but some of the most frequent are resident rights, abuse/neglect/exploitation, general program overview, culture change, family and resident councils.

The Office of the State LTC Ombudsman develops continuing education programs to educate residents, their families/legal representatives, and facility staff. It analyzes and monitors federal, state and local government laws with respect to LTC facilities. It provides for the training of each regional and certified volunteer Ombudsman, as well as providing the legislature and Governor Mark Parkinson with an annual report regarding the types of problems experienced by residents and policy recommendations to solve such problems and improve the quality of care and life in LTC facilities. Additionally, our program provides information and recommendations to media representatives, when necessary.

I have served in the role of the State LTC Ombudsman since August 5, 2009. I have my Bachelors and Masters of Social Work from the University of Kansas. I have worked on a geri-psych unit, operated assisted living facilities and served as the Administrator for nursing homes. This experience has helped me to hit the ground running in my new role. I would like to focus on marketing the program to

increase visibility, increase volunteer recruitment efforts and work on new educational offerings such as, preventing involuntary discharges and promoting culture change/creating home.

During these tough financial times, our program is very important. Because of the recent Medicaid cuts facilities are cutting their budgets. It is crucial that we are there to advocate for residents to make sure their quality of life and the quality of care does not decrease. The LTC Ombudsman is one more entity that reminds facilities of their responsibilities to residents and also helps them to achieve the goal of assisting residents in attaining the highest possible quality of life.

Our program has also been hit by the budget cuts. The Kansas program is 2 Ombudsmen short of the National recommendation of 1 Ombudsman for every 2,000 residents. We had to delete the position of the Volunteer Coordinator and are extremely limiting overnight stays. This impacts our ability to attend educational opportunities, thus limiting our ability to provide education to others.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify today. My hope is that you have a better understanding of what we do and how important the Long-Term Care Ombudsman program is to the residents of adult care homes throughout the state of Kansas.



Board of Directors

President: Barbara Braa Eudora

Vice-President: Artie Shaw, Ph.D. Lawrence

> Treasurer: Evie Curtis Overland Park

Secretary: Margaret Farley, BSN, JD Lawrence

> At-Large: Molly M. Wood, JD Lawrence

> > Linda Carlsen Overland Park

> > > Janet Dunn Lawrence

Marlene Finney, LMSW Topeka

Annette Graham, LSCSW Wichita

> Jean Krahn Manhattan

Eloise Lynch Salina

Earl Nehring, Ph.D. Lawrence

Jeanne Reeder, LMSW MRE Overland Park

Rebecca J. Wempe, JD, CPA Tecumseh

Honorary Board Member William Dann, Lawrence

> Executive Director Mitzi E. McFatrich

"Advocating for Quality Long-Term Care" since 1975

Aging and Long-Term Care Committee
Chairman Bob Bethell
Testimony presented by Mitzi E. McFatrich, Executive Director
February 4, 2010

Since 1975 Kansas Advocates for Better Care (KABC) has given voice to long-term care consumer concerns. Over three decades, long-term care options have grown—from nursing homes, to assisted living, to continuing care retirement communities, and now, increasingly toward home and community based care—allowing elders and persons with disabilities to age in the place of their choosing.

Kansas Advocates for Better Care appreciates Representative Tom Sloan's leadership in introducing legislation that would move Kansas in a direction which would better protect the health and safety of persons receiving long-term care at home.

Kansas Advocates for Better Care strongly supports HB2242 and its extension of ombudsman services to persons receiving long-term care but residing outside a licensed facility. We believe the bill that you are considering is the correct direction for Kansas to move. It would offer Kansas recipients of long-term care an independent, objective authority, able to intervene on their behalf whether they were in a nursing home or in their own homes. The Ombudsman is uniquely positioned to understand and address the needs of long-term care recipients.

Under the existing oversight structure in nursing homes Kansas Department on Aging investigates complaints of abuse, neglect and exploitation in nursing facilities. The State Long-Term Care Ombudsman advocates on behalf of facility residents at their request. In home settings, SRS Adult Protective Services investigates complaints of abuse, neglect and exploitation. But there is no parallel component (like the ombudsman) for consumer advocacy in the home setting.

State legislatures in twelve other states have recognized the need and passed enabling legislation for long-term care ombudsmen to advocate, mediate and negotiate on behalf of elders and others who receive community based, long-term care services in their homes. Two other states, Georgia and New Mexico have passed legislation to extend the long-term care ombudsman's authority to serve persons transitioning from nursing homes to the community as part of their Money Follows the Person program. Three states passed legislation mandating community long-term care ombudsman services in the years just prior to the passage of OBRA Nursing Home Reform in 1987.

Establishing an ombudsman for the home-based care program does the following important things. It:

- Fills the gap in the existing system to provide the same level of advocacy for persons receiving long-term care, whether in their homes or in a nursing home,
- Builds public confidence about the safety and health oversight for home-based services,
- Provides some level of protection when the inevitable occasionally occurs, and
- Provides a safety net for the minimally regulated services of home-based care.

HOUSE AGING & LONG TERM CARE DATE: 2-4-2010 ATTACHMENT: 2

913 Tennessee Suite 2 Lawrence, Kansas 6604 phone: 785.842.3088 fax: 785.749.0029 toll-free: 800.525.1782 e-mail: info



February 4, 2010

TO: Representative Bob Bethell, Chair, and

Members, House Committee on Long Term Care

FR: Tom Laing, Executive Director, InterHab

Thank you, Mr. Chair, and members of the committee, for today's opportunity to discuss ombudsman services in government, which are a well-tested and successful model by which citizen concerns are more quickly heard and more expeditiously addressed. We urge the committee in its deliberations to consider the changing service models of long term care, i.e. from facility-based care to home- and community-based care, and expand the concept of such services to incorporate home and community based services.

Specifically, we recommend the committee to broaden the Ombudsman's role within the broader array of long term care – namely, in addition to programs that serve our older citizens that the Ombudsman's scope of review would also include long term care settings for persons with developmental disabilities.

We recommend these proposed enhancements with an awareness of the likely State fiscal note if such changes were made. We understand that any expansion will cost money, but we a well run Ombudsman's office would certify and utilize volunteers in its work. Certainly in the DD community network (and I assume the case is the same in the community of care for older Kansans) there are numerous persons who would be willing to become trained as active volunteers for Ombudsman assignments.

We ask the committee to consider an expansion of the role of the Ombudsman for the reasons stated above. Thank you for receiving this testimony. We respectfully request your thoughtful consideration of our recommendations.

HOUSE AGING & LONG TERM CARE DATE: 2-4-2010
ATTACHMENT: 3